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AUSTRALIAN BRAILLE AUTHORITY

A subcommittee of the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities Inc.

Chair: Christine Simpson, 
cms.infoalt@bigpond.com (03) 5795 2307
Secretary: Linda Triasmono, lindatriasmono@bigpond.com 0409 878 513

Minutes of the Australian Braille Authority National General Meeting

Held Saturday, 25 May 2013 and commencing 10.30am

Chair – Christine Simpson 

Minutes – Jordie Howell and Leona Holloway

Venue

Novotel Sydney Central (formerly Citigate Central Sydney)

169-179 Thomas Street Sydney, NSW

1.  Welcome and Personnel 

As Chair of the meeting, Christine Simpson welcomed all in attendance and outlined the meeting agenda. She indicated that the agenda had been planned in such a way that it should provide for good participation by attendees. She stated that most reports had been circulated with meeting papers and would not need to be attached to the meeting minutes. 
Christine thanked Frances Gentle for agreeing to lead the final session in which together with Ben Clare and Ann Clark, they would outline their recent work in the South East Asia and Pacific Region. 
1.1 Roll call

Steven Belbin: Open Training and Education - observer – Part meeting

Joanne Chua: observer

Ben Clare: observer – Part meeting

Tristan Clare: Royal Institute for Deaf and Blind Children - observer

Brian Conway: Royal Institute for Deaf and Blind Children - observer

Stephen Cordwell: Catholic Education Office Sydney - observer

Nicole Donaldson: Queensland Braille Forum - delegate

Scott Erichsen: Pacific Vision Australia - observer

Frances Gentle: Royal Institute for Deaf and Blind Children - observer

Leona Holloway: Vision Australia - delegate

Jordie Howell: Vision Australia - observer

Josie Howse: NSW Department of Education and Communities - delegate

Judy Hunter-Dickson: observer

Bill Jolley: Blind Citizens Australia - delegate

Peter Le: Vision Australia - observer

Tom Macmahon: Queensland Education Department - observer

Greg Madson: observer

Ramona Mandy: observer

Mitzi Raaphorst: Vision Australia - observer

Kathy Riessen: South Australia School for Vision Impaired - delegate 

Wendy Sara: observer

Marie Shang: Association of Blind Citizens New South Wales - delegate

Christine Simpson: Information Alternatives - delegate

John Simpson: Information Alternatives - observer

Leanne Smith: SPEVI - delegate

Lee Smith: Royal Institute for Deaf and Blind Children – observer – Part meeting

Tony Starkey: Royal Society for the Blind of South Australia - delegate

Maria Stevens: Royal New Zealand Foundation of the Blind - observer

Annette Sutherland: Sydney Braille Forum – delegate

Diana Swanson: Royal Society for the Blind of South Australia - observer

Sue Wagner: Queensland Braille Writing Association - delegate

Erika Webb: Braille Authority of WA – delegate 

Sondra Wibberley: Association of Blind Citizens New South Wales - observer

1.2 Apologies 

Kaye Gole - Queensland Education Department

Linda Triasmono – Queensland Braille Forum

Neil Jarvis - Royal New Zealand Foundation of the Blind

Inge Carter – Northern Territory Resource Centre

Mary Schnackenberg – BANZAT 

2. Administration

2.1 Meeting arrangements

Attendees were advised of the meeting facilities offered by the hotel; availability of the audio loop; layout of the room and emergency procedures.

2.2 Arrangements for Monday's Tactile Diagram Workshop 

As Facilitator of the Tactual Graphics workshop to be held Monday morning, Josie Howse invited attendees to be present. She explained that it would be a classroom style workshop on how to produce tactual graphics and will be aimed at teachers, and braille transcribers. 

2.3 Confirmation of meeting agenda 

The agenda for the meeting was confirmed with no additional items being added.

2.4 Correspondence

Christine read two pieces of correspondence. The first from the Tasmanian Braille Writers' Association and the second from the South Australian Braille Writing Association. Both documents gave some history of the respective organisations and explained why, after so many years of service to braille readers, they had made their decisions to close. 

TASMANIAN BRAILLE WRITERS’ ASSOCIATION INC.

Reluctantly and sadly at the Annual General Meeting in August 2012, members of the Tasmanian Braille Writers’ Association decided to close the Braille Library and wind up the association, which has served blind and vision impaired children and adults in Tasmania for more than one hundred years. 

For some years, the number of borrowers and the number of volunteer Braille transcribers had gradually decreased so it was decided to start planning to make sure that the library collection continues to be used and enjoyed by blind and vision impaired people. 

Some of the earliest books in the collection were transcribed by dedicated volunteers using the time consuming method of stylus and frame. More recently books were transcribed using Stainsby Braille writers, (up to the mid 1960’s) and then Perkins Braillers. In the past few years a few books have been transcribed using a scanner, computer and Braille translation software and a Braille embosser.

Some of the books in the TBWA collection and the embosser have been donated to The Queensland Braille Writing Association. The QBWA have invited our library users to borrow books from their collection now that our library has closed.

We then contacted organisations for the blind through the World Blind Union, offering books to organisations both in Australia and overseas. We had some response and were able to send a few books to South Australia and some to New Zealand.

This left the bulk of our collection, about 1500 remaining titles, in more than 4500 volumes, 

We then contacted The Divisional Commander, at the Tasmanian Salvation Army Headquarters, and were put in contact with two Project Officers at the Salvation Army in Kenya. Through these contacts we were able to arrange to send books to Kibos Special School, which has a primary and secondary school, and Thika Secondary School for the Blind.
It took a few months for the TBWA volunteers to pack the books and Stainsby and Perkins Braille machines which were sent to Kenya in late February. They arrived in late April, and are now at the two schools.

The library also had a collection of photographs and Braille writing equipment, including very old braille frames, books, maps, games, and Taylor frames. Most of these items have now been given to the Tasmanian Museum and Art Gallery. 

Jan Miller

President 

Tasmanian Braille Writers’ Association 
South Australian Braille Writing Association

Earlier this year we saw the winding up of the South Australian Braille Writing Association, following 50 years of dedicated braille transcription service. 

The small group of volunteers worked tirelessly producing braille for students at what was Townsend School (now the SA School for Vision Impaired) and also for readers using the Royal Society for the Blind. 
Members of this small, but important organisation did most of their work within their own homes, but they were reliant on the above organisations to provide them with the material to be brailled as well as for binding and in the latter years, the embossing of their work. 
We anticipate that some transcribers will continue to work in a volunteer capacity as required by the organisations, without the need for a formal group. 
The contribution of this small band of transcribers has, and will, continue to be greatly appreciated in South Australia, by braille reading students and adults alike.

Thank you to the members of the South Australian Braille Writing Association. 
Christine expressed appreciation for these communications, wished remaining members well and invited those present at the meeting to show their appreciation to the many volunteers whose skilled transcription work had given numerous hours of pleasure to readers of braille both young and old. 
The Queensland Braille Writing Association is now the only voluntary organisation of its type in Australia; it still serves an important role; being the only provider of braille to adults in Queensland.

Marie Shang spoke about the Association of Blind Citizens NSW library which has been housed in Burwood since the 1900s. The Association recently sold its property in Ethel Street for financial reasons and needed to distribute its library books elsewhere. Some books were sent to the National Library, individuals and other organizations but others were discarded. A small collection has been retained in storage and they hope to be able to set up a braille library again if space becomes available.

Frances Gentle expressed appreciation for slate and styluses that the Association donated to East Timor, advising that they are all in good use now.

3. Minutes of 2012 Annual Meeting 

3.1 Tabling of meeting minutes of 28 April 2012

Christine advised that the minutes from the 2012 ABA Annual Meeting have been formally approved by the ABA Executive and were distributed as part of this year’s meeting documents.

Bill Jolley clarified that this is a new practice, which is in keeping with ABA’s new Terms of Reference. 

3.2 Business arising from 2012 minutes not listed elsewhere 

Nil.

4. Reports 

4.1 In memoriam 

Ian Cooper – Jordie Howell

After a long battle with emphysema, Ian died at home surrounded by family on Friday 20 July 2012.

Many of us knew Ian as one of the instigators of the National Braille Music Camp, first held in 1986. Head of Music and long-time teacher at Frensham Girls School for 40 years, Ian arranged for the camps to be held at Frensham in the Southern Highlands of New South Wales which was a perfect setting with good quality music facilities, boarding houses and catering. 

Ian was also a wonderful composer, arranging music for well-known groups such as The Song Company and also writing songs and instrumental music.

Ian has been an inspiration to many of us over the years, also supporting and advising young musicians as they forge their own careers.

Ian will be missed, however his legacy lives on in the music he composed and the passion he instilled in the musicians he taught.

Anne Bourke – Leona Holloway 

Anne was an employee of Vision Australia, working in the Braille Transcription Unit in Sydney between 2000 and 2009. In the past few years, Anne suffered from Motor Neurone Disease, she died on the 9th of February 2013 aged 59.

Anne will be remembered as a happy-go-lucky person who was generous with her time and friendship. 
Marilyn MacDonald and Barbara Atkinson – Leona Holloway 

Marilyn and Barbara were volunteer typists for the transcription team at RVIB, and then Vision Australia, for around ten years. They were both enthusiastic and hard-working and, as a team, they typed an entire Esperanto dictionary to be converted into braille. 

Marilyn died in December 2012 and was pre-deceased by Barbara some months earlier. 

4.2 ABA Annual Report – Christine Simpson (ABA Chair)

Christine presented the Chair's report for the 2012 year (copy circulated with meeting papers). It highlights the breadth of work carried out by Executive and other key ABA members over the past year. It includes: 

· Growth and activities of the Regional Braille Forums; 

· Development of the various ABA publications; 
· Ways we communicate with members; 
· Conduct of the Trans-Tasman Certificates of Proficiency in Unified English Braille; 
· Attendance by the Australian delegation at the ICEB General Assembly in Johannesburg; 

· Roles and responsibilities of Executive members at the International level. 
Bill Jolley congratulated Christine on a good and comprehensive report. He commented that there had been a tremendous amount of work done by the ABA in the last year. In particular, much work had been completed on Production Guidelines and Standards. 

Christine commented that many people had contributed to the successes of the past year and that it was impossible to name them all. She commented that the reward for the work is through people wanting access to these resources both in Australia and overseas.

Ramona Mandy asked whether the UEB Australian Training Manual in PDF, which was distributed to all attendees on USB, is accessible. Kathy Riessen responded that it is intended to be fully accessible but any feedback would be gratefully received. Braille copies are still being produced, but as this is a document by which print readers learn braille, it was seen as a priority that the print copy be released as soon as possible.

Christine Simpson moved and Tony Starkey seconded adoption of the report. 
4.3 Regional Braille Forum reports

4.3.1 Queensland Braille Forum – Nicole Donaldson (Convenor) 

Nicole read her report (copy forms attachment to Chair's report). 

Christine commented on the great work that they are doing in Queensland to make braille interesting and fun for children.

 4.3.2  Sydney Braille Forum – Annette Sutherland (Convenor) 

Annette spoke to her report, (copy forms attachment to the Chair's report). The meeting congratulated the Sydney Forum on their good work in involving guest speakers at their quarterly meetings and also on the conduct of their annual Braille Writing Competition for blind students. 

4.4 Western Australia – Tamara Kearney (Convenor)

In Tamara's absence, Erika Webb reported (copy forms attachment to Chair's report). They cover a variety of interesting initiatives which promote Braille in their local community. 
On behalf of ABA, Christine welcomed the re-establishment of the WA Group and Erica indicated they will work with the Executive of ABA to help WA become a Regional Braille forum under the ABA's new structure.

4.5 Member Organisation Reports 

4.5.1 Queensland Braille Writing Association

Sue Wagner read her report, (copy circulated with meeting papers). 

She also added some other items of interest and answered a number of questions:

Sue thanked the meeting for acknowledging Gwen Hay's Order of Australia Medal. Gwen is currently trying to find a replacement to carry on her work. 

Braille House will celebrate its Diamond Jubilee (60 years) next year. If Round Table is held in Brisbane, delegates will have the opportunity to visit. 

Sondra Wibberley was interested in their courses for sighted braille readers and asked how they advertised the courses. Sue replied that they advertised as widely as they could: through ozbrl; word of mouth to all of the schools they could reach; the schools connected to them by the Literacy Challenge; and distribution of flyer through TAFES. The courses are open to anybody and everybody who wants to learn braille. 

Joanne Chua asked Sue to elaborate about connections with the library and bookmarks? Sue stated that they contacted Brisbane city Council Library Coordinator. The libraries are keen to connect with different formats so they are very happy to incorporate braille readings in their programmed activities. Bookmarks are printed with a space for braille (usually a child’s name) to be put on it. Children are fascinated by braille and the bookmarks are very popular. The braille program is for groups of children and is held at 11 am on Saturday mornings. Linda Triasmono has been heavily involved with the children promoting braille and they appear to thoroughly enjoy her braille outreach. 

4.5.2 Vision Australia 

Leona spoke to the Vision Australia report, (copy circulated with meeting papers). It highlights some key Vision Australia initiatives which relate to Braille. 
Christine then invited Tony Iezzi of Vision Australia to speak to the meeting about the Simultaneous Story Time Week which concluded the National Year of Reading.

Simultaneous Story Time was held Wednesday 22nd May at 11am when children around the country read the same book. At the State Library of Victoria, Bernadette Jolley read the Braille copy and together with Josh Stavert (both from Vision Australia, Library) lead a group of young children and parents who listened to the story and participated in acting out the storyline. 
Vision Australia radio volunteers read the story to their listening audience, and Jordie also read the same story to a kindergarten class. 

Mitzi Raaphorst – reported that some of her adult students have formed a book club and have approached the Vision Australia library for multiple embossed copies of braille books. There is opportunity to promote braille book clubs particularly amongst adult learners. 

4.5.3 Northern Territory Education – Inge Carter

Christine Simpson read aloud the report from the Northern Territory, (copy circulated with meeting papers). Unfortunately, they were not able to have anyone in attendance at the meeting this year. They are a small unit within the Education system, and continue to work hard to ensure that their vision impaired students are getting timely access to the learning materials they need. 

4.5.4 Other Member reports 

Marie Shang spoke about the activities of the Association of Blind Citizens NSW. They now have an embosser. The newsletter is now produced in braille and they can hold more than one copy of a document which has made a big difference to their operation. They are part of a committee which is currently looking at braille street signs in Sydney, which have had limited success until now due to lack of durability. Within the next month or so there will be a day when people can give feedback about the redesign of street signs. 

Leanne Smith spoke about the South Pacific Educators in Vision Impairment. The most recent SPEVI Biennial Conference was held in Auckland in January 2013. It was one of the best and most inspiring conferences that many had attended. Keynote speakers included Dr Gordon Dutton who is an ophthalmologist and presented on cerebral vision impairment as the keynote speaker; Kay Farrell educator from USA; and Dr. Bob Merrick from Poland who has developed a huge set of resources for enhancing tactual literacy and tactual graphics. 

4.6 Project reports 

4.6.1 Braille Formatting Guidelines (Australia) – Leona Holloway (Editor)

Work has continued on the Australian Braille Authority Rules and Guidelines for Formatting of Braille Material Fourth Edition with fortnightly meetings of the six working group members: Leona Holloway, Christine Simpson, Josie Howse, Kathy Riessen, Linda Triasmono and Shirley Henderson. 

With no foreseeable prospect of international braille formatting guidelines, the aim of the ABA publication is to provide more comprehensive guidelines than were previously available in Australia. The new document includes a small number of rules that must be followed in order for a transcription to be compliant with ABA standards, and a large number of best-practice guidelines. Most items are accompanied by examples and many are also supplemented with instructions on how to achieve the desired formatting results using Word and Duxbury. 

Christine spoke about a query she received from Wendy Sara (QBWA) regarding laying out of puzzles. As a result there is now a section in the formatting guidelines on formatting puzzles. 

Anyone interested in taking a look and providing feedback should contact Leona at Leona.holloway@visionaustralia.org or (03) 9864 9665. It is hoped that the guidelines will be ready before the end of 2013. 

4.6.2 Unified English Braille: Australian Training Manual – Josie Howse (Editor) 
Josie began by advising that this new manual was a replacement for, and not in addition to, the Braille Primer – Australian Edition, which is now obsolete.

As a result of the publication of the UEB Rulebook in 2010, the Unified English Braille Primer: Australian Edition immediately became out of date. The task was then to update the Primer to align the two documents and the process to do so began.

What was initially considered as a relatively straightforward task, soon became extensive. Many days/weeks/months were spent trawling through and comparing both documents firstly to capture the essence of the changes and secondly to retain the integrity of the original Braille Primer. By the end of 2012 this task was complete and ready to be reviewed for the accuracy of the changes made to the document.

Josie invited Kathy Riessen and Leona Holloway to participate in this next phase of the project and in due course was convinced to make an even bigger step in publishing a document that while integrating the essential changes, was more contemporary and which, at the same time, captured the needs of new learners undertaking the process of learning Unified English Braille. The consequence, however, was that the document took on a whole new life. 

Josie advised that she is now convinced that as a result of the publication of the Unified English Braille – Australian Training Manual, Australia now has a rich and exciting professional learning tool to assist new and established learners to Braille.

She concluded by expressing her sincere thanks and appreciation for the collegial input from both Kathy and Leona. She commented: “As a small and dedicated team, we have all tackled the task with rigour and commitment and examined every element of the document in encompassing the content, appearance and function. It has been a rewarding experience working with colleagues who are both knowledgeable and skilled in the Unified English Braille code. Kathy’s expertise particularly in ‘volunteering’ to manage the file and relevant input/output has been unsurpassed and without which we would unlikely be in this position of ‘completion’. I acknowledge Kathy and Leona publicly, and extend sincere thanks to you both”.

She also thanked the Round Table for their financial assistance in supporting the essential teleconferences during the latter stages between the editorial team which had been necessary to ensure that the project remained on target and can be declared as “finished” (or at least for the moment).

Josie then summarised many of the changes: 

· changed the word “exercise” to “practice” to eliminate contractions early on,

· The word “supplementary” has changed to “extra practice”?

· Altered material at the back which was out of date: it now contains poetry and recipes; practical examples of general brailling. 

The manual is now 235 pages. The font is bigger: 14 style Tahoma which is clearer and the book contains more white space and spreads out and is 53 pages longer and contains a lot more examples. Kathy Riessen commented that it is nice to have one book where you can go for all braille information rather than previously where there were differences formatting, capitalisation and codes for mathematics and consequently different books for different aspects of braille.

Bill commented that The Executive needs to have a discussion outside the meeting about other courses available for blind people to learn braille. 

Kathy – A braille version of the manual will be produced. It will be used by a blind person teaching a sighted person or an existing braille reader honing their skills. 

4.6.3 UEB Rulebook: 2nd Edition – Christine Simpson (Editor) 

Christine reported that this next edition was almost complete. The finished product will include a symbols list and a wordlist (collecting together all example words from Section 10 “Contractions”). She acknowledged the tremendous assistance given to her and Phyllis by Leona Holloway, particularly when it came to the visual aspects of the book and the correct presentation of the symbols list. 
4.6.4 DBT Producers' Manual – Leona Holloway (Editor)

The DBT manual was released in 2011. We have heard some comments on the manual from overseas but very little from within Australia. We would love to know if people using the manual; is the manual helpful; is there anything missing?

Feedback was invited and Leona can be contacted outside the meeting at Leona.holloway@VisionAustralia.org or (03) 9864 9665.

Tristan Clare (RIDBC) says their production staff are using it and have learnt new codes as a result. 

Ben Clare has trained transcribers in Samoa and they are using the manual. 

RNIB have asked to use the manual as a basis for their new manual.

Both braille and print files can be downloaded from the ABA website and are also available for purchase at the conference. 

4.7 Trans-Tasman Certificate in Proficiency in Unified English Braille – Josie Howse (Australian Convenor) 

The certificate will now be offered in the first two weeks of October each year. All candidates will be provided with the test for the full two weeks. 

Christine – encouraged people to sit the test. It is open-book, but does require candidates to be experienced transcribers. 

Josie – please do check your work before submitting. Many of the errors are simple reversals or spelling errors. The test is intended for people who are very familiar with both formatting and the code. Experience in 6-key entry is essential if the candidate chooses to write in Duxbury to complete the exam. 

Maria Stephens – reported that BANZAT had received queries about re-sitting for the exam. They have received comments that the test is too difficult. The committee however sent a letter explaining there is no opportunity to re-sit. Exams are offered annually and candidates must wait until the next exam is offered. Neither Australia, nor New Zealand has sufficient resources to offer supplementary examinations. 

4.8 Electronic communication 

4.8.1 OZBRL Listserv

This is not a "high traffic" list, but does regularly include queries and important notices. It is well worth joining in order to keep up to date. 

4.8.2 Facebook page

Leona reported that membership is growing slowly but steadily. Photos are creating interest and comment; particularly when braille is found upside-down in public places and photographed.

Refer to Christine’s Chair report for details. 

Leona - Please do look up the ABA page if you are a Facebook user and don’t be shy to add your own items. 

5. International Reports 

5.1 Braille Authority of NZ Aotearoa Trust – Maria Stevens (BANZAT Chair) 

Maria Stevens gave a summary of her report, (copy circulated with meeting papers).

The BANZAT website went live this year. 

An award has been established to recognise prominent contributors to braille. 

There is a poetry competition run by BANZAT for children. 

BANZAT also ran Trans-Tasman certificate examinations with 22 candidates. 

Representatives attended the ICEB General Assembly. 

5.2 Braille in South East Asia and the Pacific – Frances Gentle 
To be covered in the last session of the day. 

As the afternoon session covered this issue, a report was not presented at this time. However, a written report from Frances Gentle was circulated with meeting papers. 
5.3 ICEB – Bill Jolley (ICEB Executive Treasurer) 

As international delegate and ICEB Treasurer, Bill reported to our meeting, (copy forms attachment to Chair's report). 
Bill explained the structure of ICEB and named Australian representatives to its committees. 

Executive – Bill Jolley

Finance - Bill Jolley

Bylaws – Bill Jolley

Nominations – Bruce Maguire

Braille Promotion – Linda Triasmono (not active; being done by Executive)

Music – Jordie Howell

UEB Code Maintenance – Leona Holloway & Christine Simpson

Training & Resources – Josie Howse

Braille Signage – Bill Jolley

Certification – Christine Simpson and Kathy Riessen.

In Discussion: 

Bill commented on the US decision to retain use of Nemeth code for advanced maths and science.

Bill stated that World Braille Usage will be launched in June, when the PDF version will be made available for download. Braille version will come later as it requires tactile representation of all of the symbols in non-roman scripts.

Bill gave public thanks to Christine Simpson for taking on the role of UEB Rulebook editor, which was a much larger task than anyone first thought. 

Ramona Mandy commented that she is very pleased to learn that the US had adopted UEB and enquired if a more concrete timeline for implementation had been developed since November 2012? Bill responded: no. UEB in the US is political because the American Council of the Blind (ACB) was opposed to UEB, and the National Federation of the Blind (NFB) was less dynamic. In practice, it will depend on what happens with education which will lead the transition to UEB. 

Ramona also stated that she had used a braille copy of an earlier edition of World Braille Usage. It was very useful even without tactile diagrams. A braille version would be most valuable. If tactile graphics are too difficult, a description could be used. 

Kathy Riessen asked about whether the fees for Australia's membership to ICEB are being paid by Round Table? Bill responded: saying that this is correct. 

5.4 ICEB Music Committee – Jordie Howell (Convenor) 

Jordie introduced the music committee which consists of members and observers from all ICEB member countries. It conducts its business by email discussion.
The main task has been to advise the CMC in the development of new symbols for the music accidentals when they appear in a literary context: natural #* flat #< sharp #%

Music is a universal code, however there are formatting differences between countries in terms of methodology and formatting. For this reason the US are writing an addendum to the international manual and Australia's task is to do likewise.
Recent discussion on the music committee list has been around online resources containing music files for download. Three such sites are run by organisations in Thailand, Korea and by Vision Australia. The music committee is also creating a list of transcription services internationally.
5.5 UEB Code Maintenance Committee – Leona Holloway & Christine Simpson 

A face-to-face meeting of the Code Maintenance Committee was held in conjunction with the 2012 ICEB General Assembly, at which the main topics were priorities for future work and communication methods for gathering and answering UEB queries. 

Work on the second edition of the UEB Rulebook is nearing completion. Some of the more notable changes include:

· Section 2.3 was changed to make it clear that print capitalisation is not considered ornamentation

· Creation of new UEB symbols for the music accidentals when they appear in a literary context: natural #* flat #< sharp #%
· Creation of a new UEB symbol for switching to Nemeth code _%
· Incorporation of three new sections: 14 Code Switching; 15 Scansion, Stress and Tone; and 16 Line Mode, Guide Dots.

· The UEB symbols list will be included as an appendix. It will no longer be provided as a stand-alone document

· An alphabetic list of example words was compiled and will form an appendix to the rulebook

No other major changes will be made to the rulebook but the CMC continues its work in refining the rules. 

5.6 ICEB General Assembly – Delegates' Report 
Christine expressed thanks to organizations who contributed to Australian delegates’ ability to attend the meeting. 

Report can be downloaded from the ABA webpage. 

Prior to the Assembly, the Australian delegation were invited to visit Blind SA. Christine recommended Leona’s report on the visit (which is an Appendix to the Country report).

Christine explained the environmental factors experienced in South Africa during the ICEB General Assembly that weren't covered by the delegates' report. 

The security was tightly controlled and completely different to anything experienced here: barbed wire on fences, helicopters flying over constantly, delegates were asked to travel in groups, smoke was around all the time. Conversely though, there was an obvious love of their country that came through in the hospitality of the South Africans. Power outages were accepted as the "norm". 
5.7 DAISY Pipeline, Braille Working Group – Leona Holloway

The DAISY Pipeline braille-in-DAISY working group has not been active this year, however Bert Frees has continued work on integrating braille into the DAISY Pipeline, based on the recommendations and preliminary work done by the group. The most recent version of the DAISY Pipeline (2 v1.5) was released last month (April 2013)

6. Other Business and Discussion

6.1

Leona gave a quick update on the Transforming Braille project. The objective of the project is to identify a breakthrough solution which will radically reduce the cost of refreshable braille technology.

The project is being supported by a number of organisations around the world, and led by RNIB and the DAISY Consortium. Phase one involved identifying almost 60 technologies to develop a new device, which were then scored by an independent engineering company. The results of this work can be found at

http://www.daisy.org/transforming-braille/blog/braille-actuator-technologies-new-spreadsheet-available. Three promising technologies were identified and are now being brought to prototype stage for further evaluation and possible support. 

6.2 

Sondra Wibberly - How can we encourage the conduct of braille courses and braille education in the general community in the same way that seems to be happening with sign language?

John Simpson – Sondra raises a very good point but the deaf/hearing-impaired community is very publicly passionate about sign language. Each individual must be very vocal about their need for braille. Bill also noted that there are six times more people who need sign language than braille. 

Bill Jolley – braille and Auslan are not comparable. For adults who have completed their education, braille is “nice to have” but Auslan is the primary means of communication for people who are deaf. Braille is the equivalent of Auslan for people who are deafblind but this is a very small number of people indeed.

Christine suggested that this is one of the roles of Braille Forums. It is not just having people learn braille but having people learning about braille. 

6.3 

Marie Shang – holds great hope for the use of refreshable braille displays to allow use of portable, more immediate braille

6.4 

Kathy Riessen – Hopes to have the Ena Danielson publications “Mathematics in Braille – A reference book for teachers and students” and “Teach yourself to sight-read braille” rewritten for UEB by the start of 2014. 

7. Braille in South East Asia and the Pacific – Session lead by Frances Gentle with presentations by Ben Clare and Ann Clark 
Frances Gentle

· Only 1% of blind children are being educated. 

· EFA-VI forums in 2011 and 2013 linked to SPEVI conferences. 

· PEDF-VI (pacific education development framework – vision impairment) identifies priorities for each country. Documents are all on the ICEVI website. 

· Fiji, Solomon Islands, Papua New Guinea and Samoa have implemented UEB.

· Two countries interested in UEB: Vanuatu and Tonga.

· Is it time for a Pacific Braille Authority? 

· We have established partnerships and there is growing awareness and interest in braille. 

· Functions would be similar to ABA and New Zealand

Bill Jolley – Mary Schnackenberg has written a paper on establishing braille authorities. 

Bill – do Polynesian languages use the Roman alphabet? Frances – yes with lots of other symbols. There is a need for a Polynesian braille code that could be used across several languages and countries. Ramona – you would need uniformity in letter sequences across languages in order for a grade 2 code to be developed. Bill – priority is to come up with common basis, e.g. use UEB as basis for punctuation. South Africa may be a good model as they have 9 African languages using a roman script. 

Maria Stevens – has developed a method for representing Maori (a Polynesian language) using UEB with some extensions. Only have one contraction. 

Anne Clark

· Kiribati is 33 tiny atolls. 

· English not being taught well. It is important in order to access information on the internet. 

· There was a school on the beach that applied for a new fence through AusAid.

· Trained the teachers in UEB.

· Teacher training in computers, then embosser obtained and installed.

· Brailled some English curriculum documents which contained grammatical mistakes.

· Started from scratch with blind and low vision kids. Also had deaf kids and children with multiple disabilities.
· Returning in a week’s time and will focus on the young children.

Ben Clare

· 2004-2008 went to PNG to conduct training session about 12 times. 

· 2008 Australian volunteer program sent Ben to Solomon Islands for 12 months. Taught braille (UEB), did fund-raising, got computers with JAWS and Duxbury. 

· 6 laptops to share around. Within a week they were typing documents, something sighted people could read. 

· Used holidays to go back to PNG to conduct 1 or 2 week training sessions.

· First totally blind person in Australian Volunteer Program.

· Worked in Solomon Islands as braille teacher. Ministry of health had a department for blind services. Worked with 4 adults to start with. Ben began teaching them braille without knowing where it would lead. Adults were in their 30s and 40s and wanted to read the Bible. Hard when adults lost their sight and left their families.

· Ausaid gave them computers with jaws, and air conditioners.

· Difficulties with braille: some people had been literate previously. Teaching children without any literacy background was very difficult. In the Solomons they speak Pigeon English.

· Braille maths was very difficult to teach because they have been taught so many different codes. 

· 2009 went to Samoa to develop services for the blind. There was no equipment when he first arrived but it is a good testing ground for experimental programs because it is small, roads are good and inter-island travel is cheap. 

Lee Smith – was there an established school for children with disabilities? Ann – Yes, but it was on the main island and now way for children on other islands to get there. 

Ramona – It seems there is a lot of potential for reaching children through blind adults. Ben agreed. A lot of blind children are not in schools so you need to find them through word of mouth. 

Marie Shang – older/elderly braille users who were taught braille on the slate and stylus may be a good resource for learning how to teach use of the slate and stylus. For example, the braillette board was a great resource for learning. 

8. Meeting close 

In drawing the meeting to a close, the Chairman thanked all attendees for their attention, participation and reports, as well as volunteers for their assistance. In particular she noted the support of Tammy Axelson (Round Table's Administration Officer), Elisabeth Wegener (Conference Organiser), Annette Sutherland for her assistance with the roving mic and John Simpson for ensuring a good audio setup. 
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